Minutes
Town of Lake Park_ Florida
Budget Workshop Meeting
Wednesday July 26, 2006, 7:30 p.m.
Town Commission Chambers, 535 Park Avenue

The Town Commission met for the purpose of a Budget Workshop Meeting on
Wednesday, July 26, 2006 at 7:30 PM. Present were Mayor Castro, Vice Mayor Daly,
Commissioners Balius, Carey, and Osterman, Inteim Town Manager Cynthia
Sementelli, and Town Clerk Vivian Mendez.

Mayor Castro led the pledge of allegiance
Town Clerk Vivian Mendez performed the Roll Call

DISCUSSION AND POSSIBLE ACTION:

General Fund
Interim Town Manager Cynthia Sementelli gave a Power Point presentation (see Exhibit
“A”) of the proposed budget for the general fund to the Commission. She explained that
she was proposing 8.0 mills which would give $242,000.00 in reserves. She stated that
the Palm Beach County Sheriff's Office informed her that she was off by approximately
$11,500.00 and would have to reflect that in the budget and bring the reserve amount to
approximately $232,000.00. She stated that insurance was based on a 20% increase
across the board except for property. She explained that she budgeted an additional
$100,000.00 for insurance. She stated to the Commission that she based a Cost of Living
Increase at 4%. She explained that she contacted other municipalities and was informed
that their Cost of Living Increases fell between four (4) to five (5) percent. She chose the
lesser percentage of the two for the budget. She stated that the general fund revenue
projection would be 9.1 million dollars of which 5% was generated from ad velorem
taxes and she based her estimate on 95% collection because there was no guarantee on a
100% collection.

mmission B t
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that there was a twenty-six (26)
percent increase which was mostly from utilities and she added $3,200.00 for
promotional items. She recommended the addition of a quarterly newsletter and a
hurricane edition newsletter be changed in the Commission Budget which would save
$16,800.00. This would decrease the newsletter from the current twelve (12) that are
generated to four (4). She stated that the Town is cumrently spending $2,400.00 per
month for twelve (12) newsletters per year. She stated that information could be placed
on TelVue instead of using the newsletter. Commissioner Osterman stated that the
current newsletter needs to be revamped to have consistent information like projects.
Mayor Castro stated that revamping of the newsletter could be discussed at a later time
and asked that they focus on the budgeting aspect. Vice-Mayor Daly asked how much
the newsletter would cost per quarter. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated
that it would be $2,400.00 each issue which included printing and mailing. Commissioner
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Balius stated that a twenty-six (26) percent increase in the Commission Budget was a
significant increase and asked Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager if the
newsletter recommendation would drop the percentage increase. Cynthia Sementelli,
Interim Town Manager stated that it would drop the percentage by ten (10) to twelve (12)
percent and she explained that the Commission Budget was only $131,000.00. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that with the changes in the newsletter
budget the Commission Budget increase would change to thirteen (13) percent.

Public Comment Open
Bert Bostrum approached the stand and stated that there are only six (6) newsletters per

year that are issued. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that the
newsletter is budgeted for twelve (12) issues per year and that it should be coming out
monthly. Commissioner Balius asked for an explanation of $4,500.00 budgeted for
employee gift certificates. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that the
$4,500.00 employee gift certificate budget was for the $50.00 Publix gift certificate given
to each employee for Christmas, Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained
that any Christmas party or gift certificates given to employees is brought before the
Commission and discussed before it is enacted.

Public Comment Closed

Acting Town Manager Budget
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was an eighteen (18) percent

increase for the Town Manager Budget. She explained that she budgeted $120,000.00 for
salary and $500.00 for car allowance. She stated that the increase in the Town Manager
Budget was due to the increase in salary. Commissioner Osterman stated that there was a
typo on the budget printout and that it should state $8,400.00 not $2.400.00 for car
allowance. Vice-Mayor Daly asked if the Assistant to the Town Manager position would
be modified and the salary to reflect that modification. Mayor Castro stated that the
decision to modify the Assistant to the Town Manager position would be up to the new
town manager, Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that there would
be no difference in the salary if Hoa Hoang’s position title was changed to IT manager.
Commissioner Osterman asked if job descriptions were being updated. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that they are currently updating job
descriptions. Vice-Mayor Daly agreed that job descriptions must be updated.

I nn

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that the Personnel Budget was
increased twenty-six (26) percent. She explained that there was $8,000.00 budgeted for
an employee seminar and that she and Bambi McKibbon-Turner, Human Resources
Director discussed removing that item from the budget. She expressed that she could not
justify the seminar for all employees. Mayor Castro agreed and asked that the employee
seminar budget be removed and stated that the budget could be changed in the future if
they decide to use the seminar. Commissioner Osterman agreed and stated that the Town
was in a state of transition and it would be best not to include the employee seminar in
the budget. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager removed the employee seminar
budget item from the proposed personnel budget.
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Town Clerk

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was a twenty-one (21)
percent decrease in the Town Clerk’s budget due to salary differentials as compared to
the previous year as well as scanning of documents. She stated that they are looking into
other scanning options and may have to adjust the budget accordingly. Commissioner
Osterman recommended that clerks who receive their certification through the Town’s
expense be required to sign a contract or agreement stating that they would remain
employed with the Town for a specified amount of time. Mayor Castro stated that he
received a certification through the Town of Palm Beach and that they did not require
him to sign such a contract. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that they
would look into it and see what other municipalities do concerning certifications for town
clerks. Mayor Castro stated that he disagreed with having certified clerks sign a contract.
Vice-Mayor Daly stated that the Town had gotten in trouble in the past regarding a
similar contract that was signed by an employee in the Sheriff’s department.

Legal

Vice-Mayor Daly stated that upon voting for legal services the Commission does not
know whether or not town staff is satisfied with the legal staff Cynthia Sementell,
Interim Town Manager stated that Attorney Thomas Baird has been very responsive since
she had become Interim Town Manager. Mayor Castro recommended an evaluation
process for legal staff. Commissioner Osterman stated that after the last legal budget
meeting she has received complaints. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated
that there was a clause in Attorney Thomas Baird’s contract that states the Commission
had sixty (60) days to inform him of vacating the position of Town attorney.
Commissioner Balius stated that the Commission only sees Town attorney Thomas Baird
at Commission meetings. Vice-Mayor Daly stated that he was not satisfied with how the
horse sculpture issue at the Pediatric Respiratory Care Center was handled. Mayor
Castro stated that he was disappointed that there was no timeline implemented for the
owner of the Pediatric Respiratory Care Center to replace the horse sculptures. Vice-
Mayor Daly recommended that the Commission receive information from staff regarding
their evaluation of the Town’s legal staff. Mayor Castro recommended that the new town
manager be responsible for informing the Commission of any concerns over legal staff
Mayor Castro stated that the Commission could slash the attorney’s fees in the budget if
they want to do so. Commissioner Balius stated that the Commission cannot justify
cutting the attorney’s fees based on hearsay. Commissioner Osterman agreed and
recommended that the Commission receive input or feedback from the Town’s boards.
Vice-Mayor Daly agreed and stated that the Commission needs clarification to make
proper judgment with concern to legal staff. Mayor Castro stated that he had not had any
problems with Town Attorney Thomas Baird. Commissioner Balius stated that he also
did not have any issues with Town Attorney Thomas Baird. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim
Town Manager stated she does not have a problem with Attorney Thomas Baird at the
moment and stated that he should be advised of the expectations the Town has for his
legal work. Mayor Castro recommended that an expectation be that if Attorney Thomas
Baird was not able to attend a board meeting and he sent an assistant they must be fully
briefed before attending the meeting. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager agreed
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and stated that Attorney Karen Roselli and Attorney Thomas Baird both do work on the
Commission Agendas and that the attorney who does the work should be the attorney that
attends the Commission meeting. Mayor Castro asked that Cynthia Sementelli, Interim
Town Manager make Town Attorney Thomas Baird aware of the discussion and be
prepared to comment on the discussion at the second Commission Meeting in August
which falls on August 16, 2006. Mayor Castro asked Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town
Manager to explain to Attorney Thomas Baird that the Commission has concerns over
paying the same pay rates to his partner when he is not able to attend a meeting.
Commissioner Osterman asked if the Town’s new attorney contract was with Thomas
Baird only or with the firm. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the
contract was with the firm. Mayor Castro stated that Attorney Thomas Baird should be
more vocal concerning legal matters at meetings. Commissioner Balius stated that he did
not like Attorney Thomas Baird’s invoices and that they do not make sense. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the invoices must be more detailed and the
different departments be separated out.

IT
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that last years IT budget was

$132,000.00 and this year’s proposed budget is $78,150.00. She stated that additional
computers are needed and the old computers would be rotated out but not discarded so
that they can be used as spares. She stated that she was also asking that the new town
manager be given a new computer since the current one was six (6) years old and not in
good condition. Commissioner Balius asked what the GIS Ink Force was. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that GIS Ink Force was the software Code
Compliance uses. Interim Town Manager Cynthia Sementelli stated that she was working
very hard to push Ink Force to get it up and running for the Code Enforcement
Department.

Finance

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the proposed Finance budget was
up by twenty-one (21) percent due to salary increases. She stated that the salaries are
based on five (5) percent merit and four (4) percent Cost of Living Increase. Mayor
Castro stated that he disagreed with a four (4) percent Cost of Living Increase and
recommended the budget be changed to reflect a three (3) percent Cost of Living
Increase. Commissioner Osterman stated that she would like to know what employees
fall into the merit increase category. She stated that there was an average executive
salary increase of $20,000.00 from the 2003-2004 budget. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim
Town Manager stated that a salary survey was done and that some of the salaries in the
Town of Lake Park are the lowest paid in Palm Beach County. Mayor Castro asked what
was wrong with that and asked for the average salary merit increase for last year.
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the average was approximately
3.5 percent. Commissioner Balius asked if every employee got a pay raise. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that not every employee received a pay raise.
Vice-Mayor Daly stated that some employees received just a one (1) percent increase.
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that was correct and that there were
very few employees who received five (5) or six (6) percent. Commissioner Osterman
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expressed concern over the increase in executive salaries over the last three (3) years.
She stated that the Town was comparably ahead of other towns in the salaries that she
checked. Vice-Mayor Daly stated that the salaries are becoming closer in comparison to
other municipalities. He stated that the cost of living in Palm Beach County continues to
rise and the town must keep up in salaries to keep employees. Commissioner Osterman
stated that in the public sector a four (4) to five (5) percent increase was very well
received and that the Town is contemplating an eight (8) to nine (9) percent increase.
She stated that she would rather see an increase in staff salaries rather than executive
salaries. Commissioner Balius asked if the pay raise implemented last year was supposed
to be across the board and asked for an explanation of why every dime was spent.
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that the pay raise was not across
the board and that each salary was reviewed separately. Commissioner Balius stated that
if he was a department head in the Town and the Commission gave him money for a pay
raise across the board, every person would receive a pay raise. Cynthia Sementelli,
Interim Town Manager stated that each position was reviewed individually.
Commissioner Osterman asked about the evaluation forms. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim
Town Manager explained that the old forms were zero (0) to six (6) percent and they
were changed to two (2) to six (6) percent. Commissioner Osterman asked for figures on
merit increases. Vice-Mayor Daly also asked for figures on merit increases. Cynthia
Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that other municipalities wait for the May
CPI to determine the Cost of Living Increase. Mayor Castro disagreed and stated that
municipalities do not wait on the May CPI. Commissioner Osterman asked which
salaries in the town are topped out. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager
explained that she had a spreadsheet that reflects a four (4) percent Cost of Living
increase. Commissioner Osterman stated that each position must be reviewed separately
because not all positions have the same responsibilities as positions in other
mumicipalities and there are too many variables. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town
Manager stated that she would defer the Cost of Living Increase discussion to the Budget
Workshop Meeting of August 9, 2006,

Police

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager explained that there was a five (5) percent
increase rather than a four (4) percent increase and there was not a representative from
the Sheriff’s Department at the Budget Workshop Meeting. Mayor Castro asked that the
Police discussion be deferred to the next Budget Workshop meeting. Cynthia Sementelli,
Inteim Town Manager there was also not a representative from the Fire Department as
well. Mayor Castro stated that he wanted a representative at the next Budget Workshop
meeting as well. Mayor Castro asked Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager to
have department heads whose department was under discussion at all Budget Workshop
meetings,

Community Development

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was an eighteen (18) percent
increase in the Community Development proposed budget. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim
Town Manager that there was not a whole lot of change except for the Planner I position
that was added to the budget. She stated there was $106,000.00 allotted to Hybird.
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Commissioner Carey asked if Hybird was on a monthly contract. Cynthia Sementelli,
Interim Town Manager stated that Hybird was on a yearly contract but was paid monthly.
Mayor Castro asked Patrick Sullivan, Community Development Director if he was
satisfied. Patrick Sullivan, Community Development Director stated that he was very
pleased with Hybird and Larry Dodridge the building inspector.

Bgcreatign

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was a twenty-six (26)
percent increase in the proposed budget. She stated that she added a barge for fireworks
with an approximate cost of $5,000.00 to the proposed budget. She stated that she also
added a loan of $59,000.00 for a new bus. Vice-Mayor Daly asked about the old bus and
its condition. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the bus was
approximately ten (10) years old and had approximately 70,000 to 80,000 miles,
Commissioner Osterman stated that she thought a new bus would not be considered until
there was development of a new Community Center. Mayor Castro stated that it must be
placed in the budget. Commissioner Balius recommended that the bus be looked at to see
if the air conditioning could be repaired. Joseph Kroll, Public Works Director explained
that the bus had an alignment problem and was not repairable. He stated that there was a
problem with the belts and pulleys concerning the air conditioner and had taken the bus
to several repair shops as well as having it worked on in house and it cannot be
determined how to fix the problem. He also stated that the bus was a Chevrolet and
Chevrolet dealers refuse to look at it and they have explained to them that the cost to
determine the problem would be extensive. He stated that they have spent approximately
$4,000.00 in house putting pulleys in to keep the belt on. Commissioner Balius stated that
they would not purchase another Chevrolet product. Vice-Mayor Daly asked if a portable
air conditioning unit could be attached to the bus. Joseph Kroll, Public Works Director
stated that a portable air conditioning unit would not work since it still needs to run off of
the engine. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that options for repairs of
the bus or a possible purchase of a new bus could be discussed at a later time.
Commissioner Osterman stated that she was extremely concerned about spending over
$124,000.00 for salaries in the Recreation Department and that there was not real
recreation for the kids in the town. She stated that she contacted Palm Springs, a
comparable town, and received information on the salary of their recreation department
director. She stated that $63,667.20 is paid to the Palm Springs Recreation director and
he has no assistant. She felt that the executive salaries must be reduced and part time
staff could be implemented into the Recreation Department. Mayor Castro asked what
the Palm Springs Recreational Director’s responsibilities were. Commissioner Osterman
said she would research and find out what his responsibilities were. Commissioner
Osterman stated that she felt that the Recreation Department was not efficient and not
running enough programs to benefit the residents of the town. Vice Mayor Daly stated
that a breakdown of events and programs are needed to make an evaluation and
comparison. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there are sixty (60)
children that signed up for the Aftercare Program and an average of thirty-five (35) per
day at no cost to the parents. Commissioner Osterman recommended that part time staff
be hired to watch and take care of the children so that the Recreation Director could be
utilized to perform his executive duties. Mayor Castro stated that the Recreation Director
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had brought a review of his responsibilities to the Commission every year. Mayor Castro
asked Dale Dougherty, Recreation Department Director to bring a review of his
responsibilities and programs back to the August 9, 2006 Budget Workshop Meeting,
Mayor Castro stated to Commissioner Osterman that she was recommending laying off of
employees. Commissioner Osterman stated that she was recommending that recreation
programs for kids be run through the town on a regular basis, not just aftercare. She
stated that the town was not receiving their money’s worth with respect to the
$125,000.00 in salaries paid to the recreation department employees. Cynthia Sementelli,
Interim Town Manager stated that there was a lack of parent participation in the town.
She stated that parents must sign a waiver before entering their children into the aftercare
program. Commissioner Osterman stated that if they would like to see property values
rise and market the Town of Lake Park for the beautiful place that it was and a great
place to raise a family, the town must run regular programs for families. She stated that
she would like to see regular programs run for the ages of three (3) to eighteen (18) in a
variety of sports and activities for young adults and seniors. Dale Dougherty, Recreation
Department Director asked Commissioner Osterman when these programs could be run
when his time was spent running the aftercare program. Commissioner Osterman stated
that if Dale Dougherty’s time was freed from the aftercare program, he would have the
time to spend on other programs. Mayor Castro stated that North Palm Beach, Palm
Beach Gardens, and West Palm Beach does not have town directed sport programs and
have parent participation in these programs. He stated that if parents sign a waiver for
the aftercare program and do not pick up their children, those children should not be
allowed to participate in the aftercare program. He stated that parents are not being
responsible. Dale Dougherty, Recreation Department Director suggested that the
aftercare program be cut. Mayor Castro stated that he does not want a program where
seven (7) and eight (8) year old children are walking in and out unsupervised. He stated
that it was reprehensible and irresponsible. Dale Dougherty, Recreation Department
Director stated that children walk in off of the street and leave unsupervised.
Commissioner Osterman stated that she had come by the recreation department and had
observed children playing outside unsupervised. She stated that part time workers should
be outside to supervise the children. Mayor Castro stated that at least one volunteer must
be outside to supervise the children. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated
that she would have Attorney Thomas Baird review the aftercare form and make any
necessary changes. Dale Dougherty, Recreation Department Director went over a list of
programs that the Town offers. Mayor Castro stated that Dale Dougherty, Recreation
Department Director could come back to the next Budget Workshop Meeting on August
9, 2006 to present to the Commission the Recreation Departments responsibilities.

Library
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was a seventeen percent (17)

proposed budget increase for the library due to a sharp increase in insurance. She stated
that the library was sponsored by the Kiwanis and have received $7,950.00 from them.
Mayor Castro recommended a proclamation for the Kiwanis Club. Commissioner Balius
stated that the Town of Lake Park was not a member of the Kiwanis Club. Bambi,
Human Resources Director stated that there have been previous town managers who had
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been members of the Kiwanis Club. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated
that the largest increase in the proposed library budget was salaries and insurance.

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was $100,000.00 proposed
for transfers of streets and roads. She stated that paving projects would be discussed at
the next Budget Workshop Meeting on August 9, 2006. She stated that there was
$100,000.00 proposed for additional insurance increase and $125,000.00 proposed for
renovation of the mirror ballroom which she was bringing forward. Mayor Castro asked
if the Town was seeking grants. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that
town was always seeking grants.

CRA

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there were increased taxes of
twenty-six (26) percent and estimates $223,000.00 going into the CRA. She stated that
there would be attorney fees, postage fees, and administration. She stated that there was
also printing and promotional charges and there would be a reserve of $28,000.00.
Mayor Castro asked if Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager got with Marilee on
the TIF. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that she had not gotten a
chance to do so.

Debt Service

Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was 1.3 mills proposed for
the Debt Service budget. She stated that 1.3 mills was her recommendation which would
leave $100,000.00 in reserves. She stated that the Debt Service budget was 3.077 a
couple of years ago. Mayor Castro stated that the total budget was 9.3 mills including
Debt Service and expressed that he was very pleased, Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town
Manager requested consensus from the Commission to place 9.3 mils on the Trim Notice.
Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that there was approximately three (3)
million dollars in reserves. Commissioner Carey asked if the budget anticipates the Wal-
Mart tax. Cynthia Sementelli, Interim Town Manager stated that the budget anticipates
the Wal-Mart tax and their occupational license which would be approximately
$30,000.00 to $40,000.00.
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ADJOURNMENT

There being no further business to come before the Commission, and after a motion to
adjourn by Commissioner Balius, and seconded by Vice-Mayor Daly, by a unanimous
vote, the mieeting adjourned at 9:05 PM.

&/

Mayor Paul Castro

Town Clerk Vivian Mendez
OF
g‘x Town Sea

S seAL 2

“Logiph

Approved on this /& of 4@?&’ 2006,
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. AGENDA

Lake Park Town Commission
Town of Lake Park, Florida

TOWN COMMISSION BUDGET
WORKSHOP
Wednesday July 26, 2006 at 7:30 p.m.
Lake Park Town Hall
535 Park Avenue

Paul Castro — Mayor
Edward Daly — Vice Mayor
G. Chuck Balius — Commissioner
Jeff Carey — Commissioner

Patricia Osterman Commissioner

Cynthia Sementelli _ Interim Town Manager
Thomas J. Baird, Esq. Town Attorney
Vivian Mendez Town Clerk

PLEASE TAKE NOTICE AND BE ADVISED, that if any interested person desires to appeal any decision of the Town
Commission, with respect to any matter considered at this meeting, such interested person will need a record of the proceedings,
and for such purpose, may need to ensure that a verbatim record of the proceedings is made, which record includes the testimony
and evidence upon which the appeal is to be based. Persons with disabilities requiring accommadations in order to participate in the
meeting should contact the Town Clerk's office by calling 881-3311 at least 48 hours in advance to request gccommodations,

A, CALL TO ORDER

B. PLEDGE OF ALLEGIANCE

C. ROLL CALL

D. DISCUSSION

1. General Fund
2. Debt Service
3. CRA

E. ADJOURNMENT

Budget Workshop




